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Members of the Public - Rights to Attend Meeting 
 
With the exception of any item identified above as containing exempt or confidential information under the 
Local Government Act 1972 Section 100A(4), members of the public are entitled to attend this meeting 
and/or have access to the agenda papers. 
 
Persons wishing to obtain any further information on this meeting, including the opportunities available   for 
any member of the public to speak at the meeting; or for details of access to the meeting for 
disabled people, please 
 
Contact:      Scrutiny Support Officer Rachel Harrison on email rachel.harrison@stockton.gov.uk 
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KEY - Declarable interests are:- 
 
●  Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPI’s) 
●  Other Registerable Interests (ORI’s) 
●  Non Registerable Interests (NRI’s) 

 
Members – Declaration of Interest Guidance 
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Table 1 - Disclosable Pecuniary Interests 

Subject Description 

Employment,  
office, trade,  
profession or  
vocation 

Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain 

Sponsorship 

Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit (other than from the council) 
made to the councillor during the previous 12-month period for expenses incurred by 
him/her in carrying out his/her duties as a councillor, or towards his/her election 
expenses. 
This includes any payment or financial benefit from a trade union within the meaning 
of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992. 

Contracts 

Any contract made between the councillor or his/her spouse or civil partner or the 
person with whom the councillor is living as if they were spouses/civil partners (or a 
firm in which such person is a partner, or an incorporated body of which such person 
is a director* or  
 
a body that such person has a beneficial interest in the securities of*) and the council 
—  
(a) under which goods or services are to be provided or works are to be executed; 
and  
(b) which has not been fully discharged. 

Land and 
property 

Any beneficial interest in land which is within the area of the council.  
‘Land’ excludes an easement, servitude, interest or right in or over land which does 
not give the councillor or his/her spouse or civil partner or the person with whom the 
councillor is living as if they were spouses/ civil partners (alone or jointly with another) 
a right to occupy or to receive income. 

Licences 
Any licence (alone or jointly with others) to occupy land in the area of the council for a 
month or longer. 

Corporate 
tenancies 

Any tenancy where (to the councillor’s knowledge)—  
(a) the landlord is the council; and  
(b) the tenant is a body that the councillor, or his/her spouse or civil partner or the 
person with whom the councillor is living as if they were spouses/ civil partners is a 
partner of or a director* of or has a beneficial interest in the securities* of. 

Securities 

Any beneficial interest in securities* of a body where—     
(a) that body (to the councillor’s   knowledge) has a place of business or   land in the 
area of the council; and     
(b) either—     
(i) the total nominal value of the   securities* exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the 
total issued share capital of that body; or     
(ii)      if the share capital of that body is of more than one class, the total nominal 
value of the shares of any one class in which the councillor, or his/ her spouse or civil 
partner or the person with whom the councillor is living as if they were spouses/civil 
partners have a beneficial interest exceeds one hundredth of the total issued share 
capital of that class. 

* ‘director’ includes a member of the committee of management of an industrial and provident society. 
 
* ‘securities’ means shares, debentures, debenture stock, loan stock, bonds, units of a collective investment 
scheme within the meaning of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 and other securities of any 
description, other than money deposited with a building society.
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Table 2 – Other Registerable Interest 

You must register as an Other Registrable Interest: 
 
a) any unpaid directorships 
 
b) any body of which you are a member or are in a position of general control or management and to which 
you are nominated or appointed by your authority  
 
c) any body  
 
(i) exercising functions of a public nature  
 
(ii) directed to charitable purposes or  
 
(iii) one of whose principal purposes includes the influence of public opinion or policy (including any political 
party or trade union) of which you are a member or in a position of general control or management 
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Jim Cooke Conference Suite, Stockton Central Library 
Evacuation Procedure & Housekeeping 
 
If the fire or bomb alarm should sound please exit by the nearest emergency exit. 
The Fire alarm is a continuous ring and the Bomb alarm is the same as the fire 
alarm however it is an intermittent ring.  
 
If the Fire Alarm rings exit through the nearest available emergency exit and form 
up in Municipal Buildings Car Park.   
 
The assembly point for everyone if the Bomb alarm is sounded is the car park at 
the rear of Splash on Church Road.  
 
The emergency exits are located via the doors between the 2 projector screens. 
The key coded emergency exit door will automatically disengage when the alarm 
sounds. 
 
The Toilets are located on the Ground floor corridor of Municipal Buildings next to 
the emergency exit. Both the ladies and gents toilets are located on the right 
hand side. 
 
Microphones 
 
During the meeting, members of the Committee, and officers in attendance, will 
have access to a microphone. Please use the microphones, when directed to 
speak by the Chair, to ensure you are heard by the Committee. 
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TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
A meeting of Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee was held on Friday 28 July 
2023. 
 
Present: 
 

Cllr Marc Besford (SBC) (Chair), Cllr Rachel Creevy (HBC) (Vice-
Chair), Cllr Ceri Cawley (R&CBC), Cllr Christine Cooper (MC), Cllr 
Brian Cowie (HBC), Cllr Lynn Hall (SBC), Cllr Mary Layton (DBC), 
Cllr Paul McInnes (R&CBC), Cllr Vera Rider (R&CBC), Cllr Jan 
Ryles (MC) and Cllr Susan Scott (SBC). 
 

Officers: 
 

Hannah Miller (DBC); Joan Stevens (HBC); Georgina Moore (MC); 
Sarah Connolly (R&CBC); Judy Trainer, Gary Woods (SBC) 
 

Also in 
attendance: 
 

 Richard Morris (County Durham and Darlington NHS Foundation 
Trust); Mark Cotton, Helen Ray (North East Ambulance Service 
NHS Foundation Trust); Craig Blair, Charlotte Bourke, 
Anna Williams (North East and North Cumbria Integrated Care 
Board); Ruth Dalton, 
Rowena Dean, Kevin Etherson, Phil Woolfall (North Tees and 
Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust); Leigh Trimble (Red Balloons); 
Mike Carr, Stuart Finn, Simon Milburn (South Tees Hospitals NHS 
Foundation Trust); Catherine Wakeling (Starfish Health and 
Wellbeing); Mike Brierley, 
Belinda Brooks, Dominic Gardner, Chris Morton (Tees, Esk and 
Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust) 
 

Apologies: 
 

Cllr Jonathan Brash (HBC), Cllr Neil Johnson (DBC) and Cllr 
Jeanette Walker (MC). 
 

TVH/1/23 Appointment of Chair for 2023-2024 
 
Nominations for the position of Committee Chair were put forward for Councillor Lynn 
Hall and for Councillor Marc Besford.  Following a vote, Councillor Besford was 
appointed as Chair for the 2023-2024 municipal year. 
 
AGREED that Councillor Marc Besford be appointed as Chair of the Tees Valley Joint 
Health Scrutiny Committee for 2023-2024. 
 

TVH/2/23 Appointment of Vice-Chair for 2023-2024 
 
A nomination for the position of Committee Vice-Chair was put forward for Councillor 
Rachel Creevy who was appointed for the 2023-2024 municipal year. 
 
AGREED that Councillor Rachel Creevy be appointed as Vice-Chair of the Tees 
Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee for 2023-2024. 
 

 
TVH/3/23 Evacuation Procedure 

 
The evacuation procedure was noted. 
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TVH/4/23 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no interests declared. 
 

TVH/5/23 Minutes 
 
Consideration was given to the minutes from the Committee meeting held on 16 
December 2022. 
 
AGREED that the minutes of the Committee meeting on 16 December 2022 be 
approved as a correct record. 
 

TVH/6/23 Notes of the meeting held on 17 March 2023 
 
Consideration was given to the notes from the Committee meeting (not quorate) held 
on 17 March 2023. 
 
With reference to the Update on NHS Dental Services – Tees Valley item, Members 
highlighted the benefits associated with the school supervised toothbrushing 
programme and noted the discussion around the impact of water supply fluoridation.  
 
AGREED that the record of the Committee meeting (not quorate) on 17 March 2023 
be noted for information. 
 

TVH/7/23 Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee - Protocol and Terms of Reference 
 
The Committee’s existing protocol (including Terms of Reference) was considered.  
No changes were proposed. 
 
AGREED that the existing protocol for the Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee continues unchanged and is circulated for information to those 
organisations listed in paragraphs 2-6. 
 

TVH/8/23 Tees Valley Breast Care Services 
 
Consideration was given to an update on the continuing developments in relation to 
Tees Valley Breast Care Services.  Following a brief introduction by the North East 
and North Cumbria Integrated Care Board (NENC ICB) Director of Place-Based 
Delivery, the North Tees and Hartlepool NHS Foundation Trust (NTHFT) Acting Chief 
Operating Officer, supported by managerial and clinical colleagues from both NTHFT 
and South Tees Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (STHFT), gave a presentation 
(circulated in advance) which focused on the following: 
 

 Breast Services Clinical Services Strategy 
 Current screening population 
 Current breast screening provision 
 Current breast symptomatic service provision 
 Recap on work undertaken pre-pandemic 
 Post-COVID recovery 
 The challenges to delivery 
 Current progress 
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During the presentation, officers emphasised the importance of understanding the 
difference between ‘screening’ and ‘symptomatic’ services.  In terms of the Tees 
Valley, the screening service had a catchment population of 55,000 per annum and 
was provided by NTHFT via mobile vans or static sites.  50- to 70-year-olds were 
invited to a screening every three years and were asked to attend specific sites based 
upon their GP registration. 
 
For symptomatic patients, treatment diagnostic and treatment was provided in 
Darlington (Memorial Hospital), Hartlepool (University Hospital) and Stockton 
(University Hospital of North Tees), with the latter two involving longstanding close 
clinical collaboration with STHFT.  Required surgery following diagnosis was mostly 
provided at the patients’ local hospital Trust sites. 
 
Whilst breast screening was suspended nationally from June 2020 due to the 
emergence of COVID-19, the Tees Valley offer was the first in the North East to 
recommence its services (in July 2021), and the second to fully recover the backlog.  
Current waiting lists were now at pre-COVID levels. 
 
As with many areas of health and care, workforce challenges within breast services 
remained prominent, and there had been a reliance on retire-and-return Consultant 
Radiologists.  Consultant Radiographer practitioners were in place and there were a 
number of trainee practitioners continuing their qualification journey, but this ultimately 
takes time (five years training) before it can assist in relieving pressure on services.  
The current radiology workforce gap was outlined, as were the estate / equipment 
needs to provide one-stop provision at some spoke sites. 
 
Several strands demonstrating progress in the development of services were outlined, 
including the introduction of a breast pain pathway which reduced reliance on the 
radiology workforce and could be delivered at pace without additional specialist 
equipment (anticipated 15% of future referrals could follow this pathway).  The 
direction of travel through training is for future Consultant Breast Surgeons to no 
longer take part in emergency surgery on-call rota and thereby increase capacity for 
breast surgery.  The commencement of planning for the procurement of a 
mammography machine for the James Cook University Hospital to support the re-
introduction of surveillance mammograms on this site, as well as improved access for 
patients who can be offered immediate breast reconstruction free-flap surgery 
(specialist procedures undertaken at a tertiary site), was also noted. 
 
The Committee queried how many men were invited to the screening service as 
breast cancer was known to affect males as well as females.  Clinical representatives 
present stated that breast cancer was around 100 times less common in men than 
women, and that a screening programme for males could not be justified due to these 
very low rates.  However, assurance was given that men could be referred into the 
symptomatic service and would be treated in the same way as women were. 
 
Referencing delays in diagnosis as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the 
Committee asked if this had had an impact on the severity of cases being seen within 
breast services.  Officers felt that more time would be required to understand the 
effect of the pandemic as evidence would be determined to a large extent by survival 
times across a longer period (e.g. 5 years, 10 years, etc.).  It was, however, 
acknowledged that services did have to prioritise during this period and that some 
individuals were put on medication to slow disease. 
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In relation to the stated workforce gaps, Members questioned if there was anything 
more that could be done / considered to help with staffing resources, and were 
informed that a business case had recently been approved to boost recruitment 
(including from overseas). 
 
AGREED that the Tees Valley Breast Care Services update be noted. 
 

TVH/9/23 Tees Valley Community Diagnostic Centres 
 
The Committee received an update on the continuing developments in relation to 
Community Diagnostic Centres (CDCs) across the Tees Valley footprint.  Introduced 
by the Tees Valley Community Diagnostics Programme Director and supported by 
senior clinical and operational leads / directors from County Durham and Darlington 
NHS Foundation Trust (CDDFT), NTHFT and STHFT, a presentation (circulated in 
advance) was given which focused on the following: 
 

 Background 
 What are they (CDCs)? 
 Diagnostic centre locations 
 Key facts and figures 
 Engagement and involvement 

 
A key driver behind the development of CDCs was the independent review of NHS 
diagnostics capacity undertaken by Professor Sir Mike Richards CBE.  The final report 
included 24 recommendations which included a focus on capacity (equipment, staff) 
and the splitting of acute and diagnostic services (which can assist with improving the 
patient experience). 
 
Whilst not solely about radiology, diagnostics enabled increased identification of 
cancers and other serious health conditions at an earlier stage.  Pressure on most 
diagnostic services was already growing prior to the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g. 
demand for CT scanning was currently growing at around 7% per annum) – waiting 
times had therefore inevitably risen. 
 
The Tees Valley CDC sites were outlined, with the intended CDC ‘hub’ within 
Stockton-on-Tees currently being developed on the former Castlegate shopping 
centre (a temporary mini-hub was operating from Lawson Street in Stockton).  South 
Tees ‘spoke’ sites existed (and were continuing to be developed) in Redcar and at the 
Friarage Hospital, Northallerton, with the North Tees ‘spoke’ offer nearing full capacity 
within Hartlepool.  In terms of the CDDFT footprint, the ongoing service at Bishop 
Auckland had operated well (made easier due to the adaptation of an existing 
building) and was working alongside other Tees Valley sites in what was a real step-
change to partnership-working across the region – a five-year plan was in place which 
differentiated between acute and diagnostic activity, with the Trust working to ensure 
an educational programme around access and utilisation of these services. 
 
Officers spoke of the opportunity to put diagnostics on the footing it should have been 
on years ago, with ongoing developments seeking to deliver an additional 150,000 
diagnostic tests annually across the Tees Valley from 2024-2025 (with further growth 
planned based on demand).  However, it was emphasised that CDCs would operate 
on a ‘referral only’ basis (from primary and secondary care services), and that the 
public would need to be clear what the new Stockton ‘hub’ was and how it worked – it 
was not a drop-in centre, nor a hospital, but should instead be viewed as an additional 
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imaging facility.  In that regard, referral processes would continue into each service as 
they did now, therefore the service would manage where these referrals were seen 
based on capacity at the time of booking patients in. 
 
Further detail around the construction and resourcing of the Tees Valley CDC sites 
was provided, and it was stated that the aim was for the new ‘hub’ in Stockton to be 
open by mid-2024 (earlier than the original estimate of April 2025).  CDDFT had 
replaced all of its diagnostic equipment as a result of the funding for the CDC 
programme and COVID-related financing. 
 
In terms of public engagement around the CDCs, officers welcomed the input of the 
Committee as to the best way to communicate the Tees Valley offer.  Some 
engagement had already taken place with GPs (though it was acknowledged that this 
needed to go further as GPs had a critical role in educating patients on available 
options), and the ICB would also be an important partner in raising awareness of 
diagnostic capacity.  Crucially, there was a need to ensure services were accessible, 
with considerations around transport routes / options and parking capabilities central 
to this.  It was also hoped that the enhanced facilities would help attract new 
professionals to the area. 
 
Reflecting on the content of the presentation, the Committee welcomed the significant 
developments around diagnostics across the Tees Valley (particularly the focus on 
health in the community), and commended NHS Trusts for working collaboratively to 
ensure the best possible offer.  Clarity was then sought around the exact services 
which would be available within the Stockton ‘hub’ site – Members were informed that 
there would be a small number of consulting rooms in addition to the diagnostic 
capacity, but that the exact disciplines were yet to be determined (clinical colleagues 
would be approached for a view on how best to use these spaces). 
 
Regarding diagnostic equipment, the Committee asked whether maintenance was 
outsourced or conducted in-house.  Members heard that this was mainly done by the 
companies who supplied the equipment, though, outside this, medical departments 
also had a role to ensure these operated effectively.  CDDFT had a contract with 
Philips which automatically replaced equipment every 7-9 years, and had access to an 
external technician. 
 
Discussion ensued around the key issue of accessibility, including the importance of 
Local Authorities working with NHS Trusts to facilitate adequate parking options, and 
the challenges associated with reduced bus provision.  Members were assured that 
liaison with Councils over parking capacity had already been undertaken in order to 
maximise opportunities for patients to attend sites, and that the expansion of Patient 
Transport Services (PTS) was also being considered. 
 
Continuing this theme, the Committee noted that there were some communities in 
Redcar and Cleveland which were not covered by PTS.  Officers emphasised that it 
was pointless spending money on buildings / diagnostic equipment and then not 
enabling people to access them, and stated that any Member support in terms of 
linking-in with transport providers (e.g. Arriva) would be welcome. 
 
Returning to the key issue of communications, the Committee asked if there was any 
specific funding earmarked for this critical element and heard that, whilst there was no 
formal budget, the collaborative nature of the CDC project meant that organisations 
were looking to pool their resources anyway.  There was a big national agenda around 
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diagnostics (and health inequalities) at present, and work had already been 
undertaken with regional media partners to make it clear what CDCs were and dispel 
any myths.  Members cautioned against the use of the word ‘hub’ which, to some, may 
imply a drop-in feature – officers responded that this would be considered as part of 
future public engagement around the CDC offer (it was noted that the term ‘hub’ was 
used in order to allocate funding) and that a further update on CDC developments 
could be provided to the Committee at a future meeting if desired. 
 
AGREED that the Tees Valley Community Diagnostic Centres update be noted. 
 

TVH/10/23 North East Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust - CQC Inspections / 
Independent Review 
 
Senior representatives of the North East Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust 
(NEAS) were invited to provide the Committee with a response to recent Care Quality 
Commission (CQC) inspections of its services, as well as the findings of an 
independent review of the Trust.  Led by the NEAS Chief Executive Officer and 
supported by the NEAS Assistant Director – Communications and 
Engagement, a presentation (circulated in advance) was given which drew attention to 
the following: 
 

 Latest CQC Position 
 Improvement Plan Overview 
 Workstream Actions Progress 
 Progress on Medicines Management 
 Progress on Incident Reporting 
 Progress on Governance 
 Progress on Culture 
 Response Time Benchmark Performance (June 2023) 
 Draft June 2023 Position 
 Independent Review – NEAS Assurance Statement 

 
It was stressed from the outset that NEAS had worked hard with the CQC to fully 
understand the concerns raised following the regulator’s inspection of the Trust in July 
and September 2022 (published in February 2023).  The CQC had subsequently re-
visited the Trust and the individual grading for its Emergency and Urgent Care (EUC) 
services had since improved from ‘inadequate’ to ‘requires improvement’ (with the 
Section 29A warning notice lifted). 
 
As part of the Trust’s ongoing improvement plan, it was stated that two full cycles of 
audit over a timeframe of a year would be needed before there was sufficient 
confidence that actions undertaken as a result of the CQCs findings had become 
embedded into practice, and that independent auditing would be used to determine 
this.  It was acknowledged that organisational culture can take time to change and 
even longer to embed. 
 
Progress against the four identified workstream actions was detailed.  Specific 
reference was made to developments around ‘medicines management’ and the ability 
for paramedics to collect required drugs from a location other than their base station, 
as well as the strengthening of ‘incident reporting’ which included the intended 
introduction of a new patient safety incident review framework by the end of 2023-
2024 (NEAS being the first ambulance Trust to roll this out).  In terms of ‘culture’, 
progress around this would be monitored through staff surveys. 
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Despite the challenges identified by the CQC, comparative data indicated that, for 
June 2023, NEAS was the best performing ambulance Trust in the country in relation 
to category 1 (an immediate response to a life-threatening condition, such as cardiac 
or respiratory arrest) response times, an achievement which led to positive clinical 
outcomes for patients.  NEAS was working towards being the best for category 2 (a 
serious condition, such as stroke or chest pain, which may require rapid assessment 
and / or urgent transport) response times too, though this continued to be a struggle, 
with all Trusts above the national target (some others significantly so). 
 
A brief background to events which culminated in a NHS England-commissioned 
independent review into patient safety concerns and governance processes related to 
NEAS was given.  Following issues raised by a whistle-blower back in 2018 regarding 
coronial processes, the Trust commissioned a review which culminated in significant 
change – however, despite the regulators being satisfied with these developments, the 
Trust was unable to agree with the whistle-blower that enough had been done.  NEAS 
acknowledged that it did not do the right thing by the families in question and had 
since publicly apologised. 
 
Most of the recommendations emerging from the independent review were already 
being addressed (or had been completed) by NEAS prior to the publication of the 
report in July 2023.  There were some additional areas of focus identified, though, 
including the medical examiners model, the constitution of a committee (to be 
independently chaired) to allow families to see changes made (the Trust welcomed 
this and would be in contact with families in the future), and enhanced Board 
processes to ensure learning had been achieved. 
 
The Committee drew attention to cases where independent services were being 
brought in to enhance the existing NEAS offer and queried whether Trust leaders had 
sufficient oversight of this.  In response, Members were informed that the only external 
/ consultancy support being used was in relation to the ‘governance’ workstream and 
that this was on a short-term basis. 
 
Continuing with the theme of governance, the Committee sought further details on the 
NEAS executive management team buddying programme with directors from 
Northumbria Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust.  Officers confirmed that support was 
being received for the benefit of the whole Trust, and that Northumbria had an 
excellent internal management programme which NEAS had been offered places on.  
Critically, this arrangement provided challenge to the executive. 
 
With reference to the independent review outcomes, the Committee asked if progress 
on implementation of the recommendations would go back to the report author, Dame 
Marianne Griffiths DBE.  Officers stated that ultimate responsibility sat with NHS 
England who commissioned the review, though a monthly quality improvement group 
that was co-chaired by NHS England and the North East and North Cumbria 
Integrated Care Board (NENC ICB) provided scrutiny of the Trust’s response to the 
recommendations. 
 
AGREED that the North East Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust update 
regarding recent CQC inspection / independent review outcomes be noted. 
 

TVH/11/23 Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust - Lived Experience Directors 
 

Page 15



The Committee received a Lived Experience and Co-creation presentation (circulated 
in advance) from representatives of Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust (TEWV), which included an update on the work and impact of the Trust’s Lived 
Experience Directors.  Introduced by the TEWV Assistant Chief Executive, and 
supported by colleagues including the TEWV Lived Experience Director for Durham, 
Tees Valley and Forensics, content highlighted: 
 

 TEWV Journey to Change – Progress 
 The role of our Lived Experience Directors 
 Durham, Tees Valley and Forensic Co-creation Board – Terms of Reference 
 Co-creation Board – Overview / Early Action Areas 
 Lived Experience Forums – Aims / Journey So Far / Future Plans 

 
From the beginning, it was emphasised that a lived experience and co-creation focus 
was at the heart of everything which TEWV was doing, and that this approach was a 
crucial feature of the strategic and cultural shift within the Trust which began a couple 
of years ago (indeed, co-creation was one of the five key pillars identified). 
 
Reflecting on a poor personal experience of past care and a subsequent desire to help 
others have more positive involvement with health services, the TEWV Lived 
Experience Director for Durham, Tees Valley and Forensics gave a brief outline of the 
role, a vital element of which was to check and challenge ongoing provision to ensure 
the patient voice was heard.  Driving forward what patients / carers wanted to see was 
fundamental, though it was important to acknowledge that TEWV were just one 
member of the overarching mental health offer, and that partnerships with other 
relevant organisations (e.g. Rollercoaster, Pioneering Care, etc.) were also significant. 
 
A critical aspect of the Co-creation Board was around the concept of how people can 
challenge and speak to ‘power’ – to this end, membership included service-users, 
patients and carers, as well as TEWV staff.  A host of aims and objectives were 
outlined, central to which was the creation of safe, informal creative spaces where 
people were equal, could speak openly and honestly, and could challenge the status 
quo. 
 
Aided by representatives of two voluntary, community and social enterprise (VCSE) 
organisations, Red Balloons and Starfish Health and Wellbeing, an overview was 
given of Lived Experience Forums – collaborative platforms for using people’s 
experience and knowledge to help services be the best they could be.  With the 
intention of being independent from such services, seeking and enabling input from a 
wider cohort of voices also fed into the community transformation agenda. 
 
Already established in Stockton and Hartlepool, work to ensure Forums were 
operational across the whole Tees Valley footprint continued.  In addition, the recent 
Lived Experience Conference which took place in June 2023 was highlighted – a 
collaborative event which celebrated numerous Tees Valley organisations and used 
lived experience to inform future service delivery.  From a TEWV perspective, listening 
and acting upon the work of the Forums represented an approach which went beyond 
the usual meaning of ‘engagement’ and was being adopted across all levels of the 
Trust. 
 
The Committee was highly encouraged to hear of the work of the Lived Experience 
Forums and asked a number of questions around their composition and meetings.  In 
response, Members were informed that anyone 16+ can attend and that for those who 

Page 16



cannot physically be present, other mechanisms (emails, surveys, etc.) were used to 
connect individuals.  There was also a dedicated lead for the younger Forum cohort as 
it was recognised that the usual adult model of connecting may not always be 
appropriate. 
 
The value and importance of the Forums being independent from services was 
emphasised by the Committee who also queried where people were being referred 
from.  Members heard that Red Balloons and Starfish Health and Wellbeing were 
linked-in with Catalyst (as the conduit for the wider VCSE sector), Stockton-on-Tees 
Borough Council (via an employee with lived experience) and TEWV (utilising a 
mailing list of around 200 individuals which information was relayed to) – a video had 
also been produced to highlight the Forums and invite input / attendance.  TEWV 
officers noted that its Lived Experience Director was trying to be an enabler for the 
charities’ endeavours and that the Trust wanted them to be involved in some 
programmed TEWV work too.  The importance of connecting voices to wider mental 
health provision (not just TEWV) was emphasised, possibly via the new Tees Valley 
Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) ‘place-based’ group. 
 
Involvement from Healthwatch into each of the Forums was noted, and it was stated 
that should any individuals wish to lodge an official complaint to a service, 
Healthwatch was there to support / signpost.  TEWV officers added that the Trust had 
partnered with Healthwatch for its community transformation work as it attempted to 
seek views from those who did not already access its offer. 
 
Highlighting a case of a retired older person struggling to get mental health support, 
the Committee probed whether older adults were getting appropriate access to 
services and were having their voices heard.  In response, it was confirmed that there 
was no upper age limit for involvement in the Forums and that older adult support was 
certainly available depending on an individual’s circumstances.  Members were 
encouraged to relay relevant details of any specific cases which could be followed-up 
outside of this meeting. 
 
Finally, the Committee commended the Lived Experience Conference initiative and 
welcomed any feedback which could be provided on this annual event.  It was stated 
that Members were very much welcome to future conferences, particularly those with 
lived experience themselves. 
 
AGREED that the Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust update on 
Lived Experience and Co-creation be noted. 
 

TVH/12/23 Work Programme 2023-2024 
 
Consideration was given to the Committee’s work programme for 2023-2024. 
 
An accompanying report drew attention to both standing items and other topics which 
had been on the Committee’s radar for some time under the ‘to be scheduled’ section.  
Meeting dates for the remainder of the municipal year had been identified and 
included for agreement, and a suggested outline of potential items for these meetings 
was proposed. 
 
Highlighting the dentistry update that the Committee received at the last meeting in 
March 2023, and given the ongoing high-profile attention surrounding these services, 
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Members felt this should again feature on the work programme at some point during 
the municipal year. 
 
Discussion ensued around the possibility of holding hybrid Committee meetings which 
facilitated simultaneous in-person and remote attendance.  It was noted that guidance 
on the hosting of meetings following the relaxation of COVID-19 social distancing 
measures in 2021 had been interpreted in differing ways by Councils, but that this 
Committee had returned to in-person formal meetings for some time now.  Members 
subsequently expressed their preference for scrutinising organisations via a face-to-
face approach, and felt that officers should be requested to physically attend as 
Members themselves are required to do. 
 
AGREED that the Committee’s work programme for 2023-2024 be noted and the 
proposed meeting dates for the remainder of the municipal year be approved. 
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Agenda Item  
 

Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 
 

6 October 2023 
 
 
TEES, ESK AND WEAR VALLEYS NHS FOUNDATION TRUST: CAMHS UPDATE 
 
 
Summary 
 
The Committee will receive an update on the current situation regarding the Tees, Esk and Wear 
Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS). 
 
 
Detail 
 
1. The Committee received a Mental Health Services for Children and Young People 

presentation back in July 2017 which drew attention to the rising demand for CAMHS. 
 

 
 
 
2. More recently, a request was received from Stockton-on-Tees Borough Council for the 

Committee to consider the inclusion of children’s mental health on the work programme for 
2022-2023 (see Appendix 1). 

 
3. In September 2022, the Care Quality Commission (CQC) published its latest report following 

an unannounced focused inspection of TEWVs specialist community mental health services 
for children and young people (see https://api.cqc.org.uk/public/v1/reports/f6fe8c46-7eb8-
4d9f-89d2-5261f6389dc6?20221128141412).   This inspection was initiated to see whether 
improvements had been made since their last inspection of the service in December 2021. At 
that time, while the overall rating for the service remained as ‘requires improvement’, the 
CQC gave an ‘inadequate’ rating for the ‘safe’ category and issued a warning notice under 
Section 29A of the Health and Social Care Act. 
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The CQC found that: 

• Although improvements had been made since the previous inspection, there were still not 
enough staff in every team to meet the demands of the service.  Some teams still had a 
high number of vacancies and high caseloads. 

• Not all staff were appropriately trained in the mandatory skills required to fulfil their roles. 

• Despite improvements made, some children and young people were still waiting a long 
time for treatment. 

• The majority of children and young people had safety plans in place but where safety 
plans hadn’t been created, there wasn’t always justification recorded for this. 

• Staff did not have access to personal alarms at North Durham and not all rooms at 
Middlesbrough and York were sound proofed. 

 
However: 

• The service was achieving its targets of maintaining contact with children and young 
people on waiting lists. 

• The premises were clean, well maintained and well furnished. 

• The CQC found the trust senior management team had responded promptly to address 
issues identified at the previous inspection and in the section 29A warning notice.  
However, this work was ongoing and had not been fully embedded in the service. 

 
4. Representatives from TEWV are scheduled to be in attendance at this meeting to provide 

Members with an update on these services.  A presentation has been prepared and can be 
found at Appendix 2. 

 
 
Name of Contact Officer: Gary Woods 
Post Title: Senior Scrutiny Officer, Stockton-on-Tees Borough Council 
Telephone No: 01642 526187 
Email Address: gary.woods@stockton.gov.uk 
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Select Committee Work Programme 

Suggested Review – Pro Forma 

 

Summary of issue you wish to be scrutinised, including key concerns and outcome for 

scrutinising the topic?  

Children’s mental health and the transition  

The pandemic has had a detrimental effect on children’s mental health. Increased stress and 

anxiety has obvious demands on mental health services and possible delays in support. Is there a 

shortfall in professional help in schools and what is the extent of provision from the Council and 

the NHS. What systems are in place to ensure “joined up services”, has the support for schools 

been reduced over time. 

Outcomes desired:- To ensure the Council and members have a better understanding of the 

perceived or real shortfalls in support for the mental health wellbeing of our children Throughout 

their school life and into transition into secondary, further and higher education 

 

Please be clear about the focus of the review and desired outcome. 

 

NOTE: ENTRIES BELOW RELATE TO ISSUE CATEGORIES OF THE PICK PROCESS. 

PLEASE REFER TO THE EXPLANATION NOTES TO THIS FORM FOR FURTHER 

INFORMATION. 

 

Public interest justification: 

Increase in home schooling has led to more parents spending time with their children and noticing 

changes in behaviour. When returning to school notable differences in behaviour in some is 

eluded to by parents and staff. Educational Psychologists consultation waiting times maybe 

unknown to members or the public in general. There appears to be growing concern among many 

about the mental health and wellbeing of pupils. Coupled with this is the alarming rise in suicide 

and self-harm attributed by some as the effects of social isolation from their peer group. 

 

Impact on the social, economic and environmental well-being of the area: 

Early interventions can impact on later more intense costly and time consuming treatments.  

Skilled analysis can enhance the child’s attainment and behaviour preventing the need for 

specialist educational placement. This may lead to family beak up, anti-social behaviour and a 

more vulnerable group of young people. 

 

Council performance, efficiency (identification of savings and reducing demand) in this 

area:  

Early intervention may reduce demands on social services and demands on provision for looked 

after children. 
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Keep in Context (are other reviews taking place in this area?): 

 

How does the topic support delivery of the Council Plan? 

To hopefully review the changes as proposed last April in children’s services and help develop a 

healthy more cohesive society. 

 

What would you want the outcome of the review to be? 

Improve where necessary the provision of mental health services in schools and the community 

as a whole. Also to ensure as far as possible a more joined up and holistic approach to the mental 

health of our young people. 

 

    

Signed:                                                                  Date: 18/02/2022 

 

 

 

Please return to: 

Judy Trainer 

Scrutiny Section 

Democratic Services 

Municipal Buildings 

Church Road 

Stockton on Tees 

TS18 1LD 

 

Email: judith.trainer@stockton.gov.uk 

Tel: 01642 528158 
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Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee update 
An update on our children and young people’s services

Jamie Todd 

Care group director – (CAMHS and LD) 

October 2023
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Children and young people’s services -
work programme and key areas

Community 
Transformation

Waits

Staffing

Caseload

& Caseload 
Management

Training
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Children and young people’s services -
iThrive

• Working with our partners, including 
commissioners, VCS/3rd sector providers and 
some local authority colleagues to co-create 
and deliver the i-THRIVE framework of care

• A whole system and evidenced-based 
approach in supporting families with their 
emotional wellbeing and mental health needs

• Draws a clear distinction between treatment 
and support

• Children, young people and their families are 
active decision makers
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Children and young people’s services 

• Waits for triage, needs assessment and commencement of support through a single 
point of contact (SPOC), getting help and getting more help teams compare favourably 
with national benchmarks
• Typically 4-8 weeks depending on locality

• Benefits of whole system approach and VCS partnerships

• Specialist eating disorders team consistently compliant with national access standards

• Crisis and intensive home treatment teams performing well consistently with high call 
handling rates and  compliance with 4hr response to urgent referrals (both typically 90-
96%)

• Key pressure area is for neurodevelopmental assessments (autism and ADHD)
• Assessments completed today have waited 18 months – two years

• Demand outstrips capacity 2 to 1 currently so waiting list continues to grow

• Key area of focus for internal improvement work, whole system planning and ICB commissioning

• National issue
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Children and young people’s services 

• Keeping in Touch (KIT) process helps mitigate any risks associated with all waiters and 
is monitored daily at clinical and senior management levels.

• Young person’s engagement lead in post to drive coproduction of care delivery and 
service development.

• Positive examples of joint working with local authorities 
• No wrong door

• Looked after children 

• Family hubs/multi-agency hubs

• Rolling out of primary care network practitioners to support GP practices with young 
people’s mental health and emotional well being

• MHSTs (school-based teams) having a positive impact across the Tees Valley
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Children and young people’s services –
transformation plans

• Continue to work with other providers to expand and develop the MHST and whole 
system offer across Teesside

• Identify opportunities to support with family hubs
• E.g. Early help/support ‘drop in’s’

• Neurodevelopmental pathway recovery 
• Regional workshops

• Internal improvement work

• Getting More Help – development of offer to manage expectations and meet demands
• Development of the frontline Getting Advice/Help offer in tandem

• Smarter ways of working to help with recruitment
• E.g. virtual clinic model
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Thank you –

any questions?
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Agenda Item  
 

Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 
 

6 October 2023 
 
 
TEES, ESK AND WEAR VALLEYS NHS FOUNDATION TRUST: ADULT LEARNING 
DISABILITY RESPITE SERVICES UPDATE 
 
 
Summary 
 
The Committee will receive an update on the current situation regarding the Tees, Esk and Wear 
Valleys NHS Foundation Trust (TEWV) adult learning disability respite provision. 
 
 
Detail 
 
1. The last update on these services was considered by the Committee in December 2021. 
 

 
 
 

Following the update, reference was made to email correspondence received by the then 
Chair from a parent / carer of a patient in receipt of the respite service.  The email stated 
that, until the architect’s plans could be actioned, patients were in receipt of a reduced 
service; 24 days respite in place of 33 days, as previously agreed.  In response, it was 
acknowledged that it had been extremely difficult for the families and they were very much 
involved in the project.  Efforts were being made to move the project on as quickly as 
possible. 
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2. Representatives from TEWV are scheduled to be in attendance at this meeting to provide 
Members with an update on these services.  A presentation has been prepared and can be 
found at Appendix 1. 

 
 
Name of Contact Officer: Gary Woods 
Post Title: Senior Scrutiny Officer, Stockton-on-Tees Borough Council 
Telephone No: 01642 526187 
Email Address: gary.woods@stockton.gov.uk 
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Tees Valley Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee update 
An update on our adult learning disabilities respite service in 
Teesside. 

Jamie Todd 

Care group director – (CAMHS and LD) 

October 2023
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Adult learning disability respite service 
in Teesside

• We are commissioned to provide ALD respite services for the population of Teesside 

from two sites.

• In 2019, the CQC identified that our ALD respite facilities do not meet Mixed Sex 

Accommodation (MSA) guidance and we took action to comply. 

• It has also been noted that both buildings are in poor condition generally, due to their 

age.

• In 2020, a project steering group completed a comprehensive review of delivery models 

and building options. This work was paused due to the pandemic but restarted recently, 

upon the appointment of a new director and general manager in ALD services. 
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Adult learning disability respite service 
in Teesside

Aysgarth, Durham Road, Stockton (6 beds) Unit 2, Bankfields Court, Middlesbrough (5 beds) 
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Adult learning disability respite service 
in Teesside

• We are re-opening conversations with stakeholders systemwide – including Local Authorities 

across Teesside and the ICB - to explore new models of sustainable respite provision across ALD 

in Teesside

• The aim is to be able to meet the evolving needs of people with learning disabilities and their 

families locally and mitigate risks of an abrupt termination of the service.

• This is an opportunity to explore a range of different models of short breaks as part of the ALD 

bed re-modelling transformation work.

• We will also be engaging with Regulators to inform registration requirements linked to Right Care, 

Right Support, Right Culture.

• In September 2023, we appointed a Programme Lead for transforming our ALD bed model.

• We will be working as a system to generate innovative options that will include the right support 

from all partners - health, social care, third sector and voluntary groups. 

• The longer-term aim is to provide creative health and social care options that are responsive, with 

fair and equitable access, reflective of the evolving needs of the population and go beyond a 

solely bed-based service
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Thank you –

any questions?
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Meeting Date Topic Attendance 

28 July 2023 TVJHSC: Appointment of Chair & Vice-Chair 
 
TVJHSC: Protocol / Terms of Reference 
 
TVJHSC: Work Programme Timetable 
 
North East Ambulance Service: CQC 
Inspection / Independent Review 
 
North East and North Cumbria Integrated 
Care Board: Community Diagnostic Centres 
 
 
North East and North Cumbria Integrated 
Care Board: Breast Services 
 
 
Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust: Lived Experience Directors Update 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Helen Ray / Mark Cotton 
 
 
Charlotte Bourke / Ruth Dalton / 
Phil Woolfall / Richard Morris / 
Simon Milburn 
 
Craig Blair / Rowena Dean / 
Kevin Etherson / Stuart Finn / 
Mike Carr 
 
Mike Brierley / Belinda Brooks / 
Dominic Gardner / Chris Morton 
/ Leigh Trimble / 
Catherine Wakeling 
 

6 October 2023 North East and North Cumbria Integrated 
Care Board: Integrated Care Strategy 
Implementation / Joint Forward Plan 
 
Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust: CAMHS Update 
 
Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust: Adult Learning Disability Respite 
Services Update 
 

Peter Rooney 
 
 
 
Jamie Todd 
 
 
Jamie Todd 

15 December 2023 North East and North Cumbria Integrated 
Care Board: Winter Plan Update 
 
NHS England – North East and Yorkshire: 
Strategic Options for Non-Surgical Oncology 
Services 
 
Community Water Fluoridation 
 
North East Ambulance Service: Performance 
Update (Q1 & Q2) 
 
Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust: Performance Update (Q1 & Q2) 
 

TBC 
 
 
Julie Turner / Sheila Alexander / 
Alison Featherstone / Gill Galt 
 
 
TBC 
 
TBC 
 
 
TBC 

  

Page 39

Agenda Item 8



 

TEES VALLEY JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

Work Programme 2023-2024 

 

 

This document was classified as: OFFICIAL 

15 March 2024 North East and North Cumbria Integrated 
Care Board: Dental Provision Update 
 
Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation 
Trust: Quality Account 2023-2024 
 
North East Ambulance Service: Quality 
Account 2023-2024 
 

TBC 
 
 
TBC 
 
 
TBC 

 
 
To be scheduled 

• NENC ICB: Opioid prescribing and dependency across the Tees Valley 

• NENC ICB: Palliative and End-of-Life Care Strategy (development / implementation) 

• TEWV: Physical Restraints / Interventions (briefing / workshop) 

• NEAS: Assault & Financial update 
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